
Public Participation
Members of the public may address the Committee on any non-procedural matter listed on this agenda.  
Addresses shall not last longer than three minutes.  Committee members may then ask questions of the 
speaker.  No prior notice is required prior to the commencement of the meeting of a request to address the 
Committee.

NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH COUNCIL
Licensing Sub-Committee

Your attendance is requested at a meeting to be held at The Council Chamber, St. 
Giles Square, Northampton, NN1 1DE. on Tuesday, 23 May 2017 at 10:00 am.

George Candler
Chief Executive 

AGENDA

1. Welcomes  

2. Declarations of Interest  

3. Review of Licence - The Bantam  

4. Exclusion of Public and Press  
The Chair to move:
“That the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on 
the grounds that there is likely to be disclosure to them of such categories of 
exempt information as defined by Section 100(1) of the Local Government Act 
1972 as listed against such items of business by reference to the appropriate 
paragraph of Schedule 12A to such act.”

SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA
Exempted Under Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972
Para No:-
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Our ref:

Your ref:
Date: 7th September 2015

FAO Adam Muxlow
C/O Trust Inns Limited
Blenheim House
Foxhole Road
Ackhurst Park
Chorley 
Lancashire
PR7 1NY

Reference:
The Bantam Cock
Abington Square
Northampton
NN1 4AA

Dear Ciaran,

Thank you for taking the time to meet me today to discuss the current issues 
that have been brought to the attention of Northamptonshire Police. I have 
brought the issues to your attention in the interests of transparency to 
highlight the serious concerns that I have with the number of incidents of 
crime and disorder and public safety that have been directly linked to your 
premises. 

I have left you a copy of the summary of incidents that are directly attributable 
to your premises.

From PC 1432 Stevens
Licensing Constable
Area Headquarters

Campbell Square Police Station
The Mounts

Northampton
NN1 3BR

Direct Line 101 EXT 345730
Mobile 07887 778816

       E-mail 
chris.stevens@northants.pnn.police.uk
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During the visit, we discussed the environmental issues with your venue with 
the toilets having a lot of graffiti on the walls and the general state of repair 
and tidiness in the garden area. Crime prevention advice was given in respect 
to the disrepair of the venue leading to further acts of damage and a general 
lack of respect from customers. Consideration also needs to be given for 
members of staff to regularly collect the empty bottles and glassware 
throughout the venue as this has the potential to be a danger to public safety 
and could contribute to crime and disorder in the event of a violent incident.

Also discussed was the number of door staff that are currently employed to 
work at the venue during the peak hours of Friday and Saturday nights 
between 00:00hrs and 06:00hrs. Given the current issues with the premises, I 
have requested that you write a door staff risk assessment to cover the 
numbers and deployment of door staff within the venue during the peak hours 
as mentioned. This needs to be completed within the calendar month of the 
date of this letter and implemented as soon as reasonably practicable. 

There have also been a number of incidents of crime and disorder that have 
occurred immediately outside the venue. To address this, I have requested 
that you write a dispersal policy for customers leaving your venue that the 
door staff can adhere to and implement.

CCTV camera placement throughout your venue was also discussed with the 
entry points to the toilets and the gardens needing better monitoring in the 
interests of crime detection and prevention.

One of the licensing conditions for the venue is listed as maintaining a register 
which records the incidents that have taken place in the venue which 
undermine the licensing objectives. This register is not being maintained and is 
something that needs to be rectified with immediate effect. A register will be 
provided to you and the expectation will be that you complete this diligently.

The Pubwatch Scheme was discussed with you as a final point with the benefits 
of the digital radio system and other support that comes with membership. 
This was recommended to you.

I am bringing all of these issues to your attention at this time as I feel it is 
important to work with you to bring the venue into line with the spirit of the 
licensing objectives. If incidents of this nature do continue to occur without 
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any significant attempts at addressing the issues on your part, I will have to 
seriously consider a review of the premises licence.

I look forward to working with you in relation to this matter and will provide 
what help and support I can. 

For your information, I will also be forwarding a copy of this letter to Trust Inns 
in order that they are fully sighted on my position at this time.

Regards
Constable 1432 Stevens
Northamptonshire Police Licensing Constable
   

11



                  
Our ref:

Your ref:
Date: 22nd October 2015

FAO Adam Muxlow
C/O Trust Inns Limited
Blenheim House
Foxhole Road
Ackhurst Park
Chorley 
Lancashire
PR7 1NY

Reference:
The Bantam Cock
Abington Square
Northampton
NN1 4AA

Dear Ciaran,

Thank you for meeting me yesterday I feel as though the discussion was productive and 
useful to have.

During the meeting, we discussed the incidents that had taken place at your premises prior 
to our last meeting in a little bit more detail. Although we didn’t go through every incident, I 
did explain that each one was directly linked to your premises. I also explained the form 60a 
process and the circumstances around when these forms are completed. There was also a 
discussion around the timings of the incidents and the increase in the number of 60a’s being 
completed this year compared to previous years. The discussion then moved to the 
incidents that had taken place following our meeting and that the incident levels are 
currently similar to the pattern of previous months.  You have also requested that I provide 
you with an ongoing update of incidents as they come in and I have agreed that we will 

From PC 1432 Stevens
Licensing Constable
Area Headquarters

Campbell Square Police Station
The Mounts

Northampton
NN1 3BR

Direct Line 101 EXT 345730
Mobile 07887 778816

       E-mail 
chris.stevens@northants.pnn.police.uk
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meet on a regular basis but also we will have unplanned conversations if and when incidents 
of a significant nature arise. 
Since our previous meeting in September, I am aware that you have joined Northampton 
Pubwatch and you have come to the two meetings that have been held during the interim 
period. As such you have now had the benefit of the list of the people on Pubwatch bans as 
well as having had access to some free training on responsible alcohol retailing. You have 
also stated that you have installed additional cameras within the premises as well as having 
a fourth supervisor employed on a Friday and Saturday night on a temporary basis. I have 
been shown a copy of both the dispersal policy and the risk assessment that you have 
documented. You have also outlined that you have begun banning people that have caused 
problems in your premises and while I have not seen the documentation to support this we 
will sit down and review this when we next meet.

Moving forward, we had a discussion around several areas where I felt that improvements 
could be made. Firstly the use of signage to advertise the fact that there is no entry to the 
premises after 3am as per your licence condition. I feel as though the signage may well 
assist your door staff when it comes to turning people away and reassures me that you are 
not allowing entry after this time. Secondly having reviewed your dispersal policy, I have 
requested that you develop it further to include the immediate area of the outside of the 
building as well. It was agreed for clarity that this will include the front of the premise and 
half of the road on Abington Square. On either side of the building, this area will extend to 
10 metres either side of the edge of the building.

The final thing that I have suggested is that Northamptonshire Police are willing to provide 
you with an alcohol breath screening device that your door staff can use as a means to 
assess drunkenness when people are attempting to gain entry to the premises. This is an 
offer that I can now formally make to you and am hopeful that you will consider this. 

You also need to make a business decision around the renting or purchasing of a digital 
radio to enable better communication with the other premises in the town as well as the 
CCTV control room. I have left this to you and while I have outlined the benefits, it is 
ultimately a decision for you to make based on cost vs benefit. 

In conclusion I am happy with the steps you are putting into place at this time and will 
continue to work with you to try and help you address the issues that your premises is 
currently experiencing.

I hope you feel as though this is an accurate reflection of our meeting however please feel 
free to bring an omissions or errors to me attention.

Regards
Constable 1432 Stevens
Northamptonshire Police Licensing Constable
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Date: 8th February 2017

Reference:  The Bantam, 7 Abington Square

Dear Ciaran,

Thank you for taking the time to meet with me to discuss the recent 
performance of your venue in terms of the licensing objectives of the 
prevention of crime and disorder and public safety.

My primary concern at this time is that your current door team are potentially 
undermining these objectives. This is reflected in the number of crimes that 
have been recorded in the last four months beginning with the 30th September 
2016 until the 5th February 2017. There have been 19 recorded crimes in that 
period with all of them being either thefts or assaults. To clarify, all of these 
crimes are directly attributable to your premises and have occurred inside the 
premises. Also this figure does not include incidents of crime and disorder that 
for one reason or another have not been recorded as crimes. When this is put 
into the context of the size and capacity of your premises, this is a high level of 
crimes.

In addition to this, I have been made aware that the Police are currently 
investigating two incidents where complaints of assaults have been made 
against one of your door team on the same night. I know that you have also 
been made aware of this and while I cannot comment on the specifics of these 
incidents, I need to point out to you that the Licensing Team consider this to be 
a serious investigation. In addition to this, we feel as though this member of 
door staff presents a potential risk to your licence should he continue to be 
working at your venue. This is not just in relation to his future conduct but also 
in the tension his presence could cause with customers who may have 

From PC 1432 Stevens
Licensing Constable
Area Headquarters

Campbell Square Police Station
The Mounts

Northampton
NN1 3BR

Direct Line 101 EXT 345730
Mobile 07557 778816

       E-mail 
chris.stevens@northants.pnn.police.uk
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witnessed his actions during the incident. I must however stress that this 
information has the potential to change should the investigation shed light on 
the situation as it currently stands. 

Over and above this however is the information I have both documented and 
anecdotally that your door team are not taking steps to support and protect 
victims of crime when they have been identified. On the 5th February, I have 
received a report whereby the door team have ejected a victim of crime out of 
your venue at the same time as the offender who was her partner. The 
offender has then gone on to assault the victim further causing more serious 
injuries. The report also states that the door team have watched and taken no 
steps to intervene.

Talking to you today and after reviewing your incident register, it is clear that 
your door team are not accurately recording the incidents that are taking place 
at your venue. As such it calls into question how effective they are being in 
preventing incidents and intervening in situations to maintain the safety of 
your customers.

All of this taken holistically leads me to inform you that I do not feel as though 
the door team are capable of performing their role effectively. It is therefore 
my recommendation that you take steps to replace the door team as soon as 
possible. While I cannot instruct you to do this, I must point out that if 
incidents of the nature described above continue to happen, I must give 
serious consideration to a review of the premises licence.

In any case I do require you to take immediate steps to ensure that the 
incident register is filled out in detail and accurately so that it gives a true 
reflection of what is occurring inside the venue. I also suggest that you ensure 
that your door team are aware of their responsibilities regarding duty of care 
and the prevention of crime and disorder. 

I require you to acknowledge receipt of this letter and also to respond to me 
with a summary of what steps you are going to take to try and address these 
issues.

In the meantime if I can be any help and support please feel free to contact me 
directly.

Thank you again for your time.
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Regards
Constable 1432 Stevens
Northamptonshire Police Licensing Constable
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Northamptonshire County Council 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 
Northamptonshire Fire & Rescue Service 
Walker House 
3 Pondwood Close 
Northampton      NN3 6RT 
Email: westernfp@northantsfire.org.uk 
 
 

 
 
 
Mr C. Shanahan 
The Bantam 
7 Abington Square 
Northampton 
NN1 4AE 
 

 
FPS2 

Dear Ciaran, 
 
REGULATORY REFORM (FIRE SAFETY) ORDER 2005 
THE BANTAM 7 ABINGTON SQUARE NORTHAMPTON NN1 4AE     
 
With reference to the fire safety audit of your premises on the 21st April 2017, I confirm that 
the outcome was as follows: 
 

 No records were available at the time of the inspection to show the Fire Alarm System 
was being maintained by a competent person. As discussed the fire warning and 
detection system should be tested and maintained in accordance with the 
recommendations in British standard 5839 Part 1, which states the period between 
successive inspection and servicing should not exceed six months.  

 No record of an annual test of the emergency lighting system was available at the 
time of the inspection. BS 5266 recommends an annual full duration discharge test 
should be carried in accordance with the manufacturer’s instructions. 

 
It will still be necessary to continue to review your fire risk assessment regularly 
(recommended to be at least once a year) and on the occasion of any of the following:-  
(a) There is reason to suspect that it is no longer valid, or 
(b) There has been a significant change to the matters to which it relates. 
 
Where as a result of any such review, changes to an assessment are required; the 
responsible person concerned shall make them. 
Any enquires concerning these matters may be addressed to the inspector named at the 
address below. 
 
Yours faithfully 
 
 
 
Gary Short 
Fire Protection Officer 

Please ask for: 

Tel: 

Our Ref:  

Your Ref: 

Date: 

 

Mr G. Short 

01604 797114 

00100116 

 
21

st
 April 2017 

If you have any difficulty in obtaining the above 

telephone number please ring (01604) 797000 or 

email enquiries@northantsfire.org.uk.  
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The	Bantam	Northampton	 	 	 	 	 	

7	Abington	Square	�	Northampton,	Northamptonshire	NN1	4AE	�	Phone:	07899	761510	�			
E-Mail:	cpshanahan@googlemail.com	Web:	https://www.facebook.com/thebantamnorthampton		

	
I have had a meeting today with Paddy Newton who runs the door company 
that supplies my door staff. Paddy is in agreement with me that we should all 
meet up to discuss all your concerns with regards to the door team and 
measures to improve anywhere we can,  
 
I do think again it is important that we meet up once every month or at least 
have a report via email to discuss any incidents, that way we continue our 
close working relationship & cover any concerns either party have about the 
venue.  
 
 
Speak soon 
 
Ciaran Shanahan 
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